Fine Arts Annual Review Meeting
February 12, 2013


The Fine Arts Annual Review Meetings took place on Tuesday, February 12, 2013 at 3:35 p.m. in the high school art room.  Those in attendance were:  Amanda, Broaddus, Anthony Galindo, Lisa Holm, Jennifer Keefe, Sara Crawford Linn, KiLee Lidwell McFerren, Sharon Pool, and Kyle Renchen.  Each teacher reviewed the curriculum pacing in his or her classes.  They also discussed Common Core implementation, as well as any ideas or concerns that they had in the fine arts subject area.  

Elementary Music:  Jennifer Keefe


Mrs. Keefe stated that she has implemented Common Core in small amounts throughout her lesson plans.  She has constructed a vocabulary word wall that has worked well with all grade levels. Students use the textbooks to aid them in learning the concepts being taught.  The texts also include historical information related to songs, allowing history to be a part of the music classroom.  Jennifer also reads to them frequently, both fiction and nonfiction.  She asks them to make predictions about the readings as well as musical pieces.  Mrs. Keefe has writing prompts prepared for her classes that are tied to Common Core State Standards.  However, at this point, she has not yet utilized them.  She is very concerned about the amount of time that would be taken away from the music teaching.  Currently, the pacing has gone well, but it would change if she included the writing assignments.  There have been no curriculum changes, but the students certainly have enjoyed the new instruments that are now being used in the music classes.  
Middle and High School Music:  Amanda Broaddus

             Miss Broaddus has worked to incorporate Common Core State Standard in her middle school music appreciation class.  She has created a list of music terms, and also, the class works to analyze songs.  They also review the history of the songs and artists, and make predictions about song meanings.  Listening skills are a large part of the new standards, and Amanda makes sure that listening is a major focus of the class.  

Both the middle school and high school choirs work to analyze the text of songs.  She has assigned “What’s It Say?” articles that tie into the music curriculum.  The latest writing assignment had the students respond to the issue of illegally downloading music.  She said that it was interesting to see their responses.   


Amanda reported that she has found great success with the middle school enrichment period.  Both she and Kyle are able to pull out individuals or small groups each day, and it has been a huge benefit.  She had twelve of her sixteen students make IMEA All District Choir at the middle school level, and she feels that it is due to the extra time allowed to work with the students.  


Miss Broaddus stated that it is a challenge to implement Common Core on some levels, because music class grades are based on performance. But she is working to incorporate more discussion about the artist’s meaning and purpose of songs.  

As for pacing, Amanda said that both choirs are further ahead in the curriculum than the past years, so she is able to cover more music than in the past.  She attributes this 
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to the students having that solid music foundation to build from.  Also, articulation will continue to be a large focus during class time.  

Elementary, Middle, and High School Band:  Kyle Renchen


Mr. Renchen stated that he, too, is working to implement Common Core Standards in his classes and also in band.  Reviewing articles have presented opportunities for students to doing analyses at a deeper and more intense level than in the 
past.  At the lower grade levels, the students utilize textbooks and find out information about both songs and composers.  These has increased their ability to both read for information, as well as connect the knowledge to what they have already learned.  We discussed the fact that the new “Say” writing is more difficult for the juniors and seniors than the younger students.  The five-paragraph essay format has been engrained in them, so it is difficult for the students to break away from that style and develop their own writing, using higher level thinking skills.  

Kyle now implements more questions that are high level thinking skills with his sixth grade music appreciation class.  He discussed that he finds he is waiting longer for answers because of the difficulty of the questions.  But the students are making improvements with their answers.  

Pacing is going well at all grade levels.  Mr. Renchen also reported that the HOIC Honors Band and Chorus would meet on Tuesday, March 12, 2013 in Bloomington.  GCMS will be taking eight band students and nine chorus students for an all-day practice with special conductors.  That evening, there will be a performance by the full honors band and chorus.  

Mr. Renchen reported that he and Miss Broaddus have a concern that at some point, space is going to be an issue in the high school band and chorus room.  There is room for about 80-85 students for band, and 90 students for choir.  If that occurs, the choir might look at splitting into two separate groups.  We discussed how that would be a wonderful problem to have!


Finally, Kyle and Amanda reported on the research that they are doing for a possible AP Music Theory Class for the 2014-2015 school year.  The course would be for junior and senior students who might be advanced in the music area, or who are interested in majoring in music in college.  The focus on music theory would assist those students, as that is often an area that is not addressed in high school programs.  Consideration would be given to offering the course every other year so that the enrollment would be at least five students.  

Elementary Art:  Lisa Holm
Ms. Holm reported that this year, she has been very fortunate to have Sara Linn and Mary Laughery as excellent resources. They were able to give her background and project ideas, which enabled her to understand the art ability of the students so that she could select projects on her own.  So far this year, Lisa has covered the following concepts:

Fine Arts Annual Review Meeting

February 12, 2013

Page 3

· Color (primary/secondary, warm/cool),

· Shape
· How to use art materials (scissors, glue, pencils, paint, etc.)

· Paper tearing

· Coloring
· Painting (watercolor & tempera)

· Contrasting colors, line, mood

· Reacting to art

Before the end of the year, she plans to cover:

· Pattern
· Texture
· Artist studies 

Lisa implemented in Common Core State Standards by beginning each project and or lesson with a picture book (fiction or non-fiction) which tied in for the theme of the lesson.  She also made sure to dedicate sharing time where the students walked around in a “museum” to look at each others’ art work, or they sat on the carpet and shared information about their projects.  Lisa has the students share their feelings about the colors of a project.  The students are learning to appreciate each other’s strengths as artists.  She is teaching them how to focus on the “positives” in the artwork.  In kindergarten they do not do much in the way of writing, so their sharing occurs in other ways.  Ms. Holm has been able to use the Activboard and various online resources such as BrainPOP to get the kids excited about different Art topics. In the future, she would like to include more art studies for the students. 


Ms. Holm has found that collaborating with the first grade teachers has allowed her to do projects that connect across the curriculum.  This, too, has increased Common Core implementation.


Lisa’s biggest concern is about materials.  She worries about running out of something during the year.  Often she finds new art projects, but does not have the materials.  At one point, Sara gave her extra watercolor paper.   Both Sara and KiLee told her to check with them if she is ever in need of something.  Mrs. McFerren also suggested that she not spend all of her requisition money so that she might have some to spend throughout the year.  
Mrs. Crawford-Linn: Elementary  


Mrs. Crawford-Linn reported that she, too, has worked to implement Common Core State Standards.  When projects are assigned, Mrs. Linn has the students view others’ projects as they are about half way through the assignments, and then after the projects are completed.  The students get an opportunity to compare and contrast the artwork, and she also requests that they give positive feedback to others.  The students are also required to self reflect on the project that he/she created, in order to learn from 
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the activity.  Also, in alignment with Common Core, Sara has included more group activities.  She uses the students’ text to tie information in with their previous knowledge.  

Mrs. Linn said that the shortened art period for the elementary classes this year has been a challenge.  Losing ten minutes of class time has caused less artwork to be accomplished, so her pacing is behind.  Fridays have been utilized on a rotating basis for additional art sessions.  One week, all “A” section classes will have the class, with “B” classes the next week, etc.  Sara has found Fridays to be quite successful, as the time has been used for enrichment, interactive games and videos.  

Sara also expressed gratitude to the many classroom teachers, as well as Mrs. Lidwell-McFerren, who have willingly shared art supplies. 
Middle School Art:  Sara Linn


Pacing is going well at the middle school.  Mrs. Linn has enjoyed watching her students grow in their art ability and knowledge over the last few years.  The seventh and eighth graders take art as an elective, so she gets to work with the students who are very interested in art. 

Sara has added a writing requirement to all assignments.  One sketch is required each week, and along with that, the student must write a minimum of five sentences, describing what went well with the project, and what he/she would change the next time.  

Last year, Mrs. Linn mentioned that she was interested in incorporating a sewing project into one of her art classes.  She said that this year, she has 29 students in her class, with no teacher aide.  So having the students utilizing sewing machines would be very difficult, especially concerning the safety factor.  She plans to use textiles in one of her sculpture projects.  


The committee discussed that this year, there were many eighth graders who really enjoy art, but were told that it was much more important to take Spanish in their freshman year.  So high school art class numbers are down.  Sara suggested that this should be addressed next year with the four-year plan, since fine arts courses were not listed as choices.  Mrs. McFerren stated that she had discussed the issue with Mr. McDevitt, and he said he would discuss the choices with any students who had questions.  Also, next year the format will be changed on the four-year plans.  KiLee wants the students to understand the value of fine arts classes, and the importance of having a well-rounded education.  
High School Art:  KiLee Lidwell McFerren


Earlier this year, Mrs. Lidwell-McFerren worked to implement Common Core State Standards by conducting an art session in Ms. Riley’s geometry class.  She presented a lesson that included work with triangles.  They were asked to identify shapes in the real world, and also did some measuring.  KiLee would love to do more teaching across the curriculum in order to educate the students on how art can be found in other subject areas.  
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After the students complete an art project, Mrs. McFerren requires all students to do an analysis and self-evaluation of his/her project.  Specific questions must be answered that would help the student to determine strengths and weaknesses in the project, as well as what changes he/she could make in the future.  

In an effort to incorporate the standards, KiLee also has the students do class presentations, at which time they share their self-evaluations.  She also requires “Say” writing frequently.  She has also increased the amount of reading for information that is done for the art classes Mrs. McFerren has also added to the amount of art history that is included.   
KiLee said that she would follow through on the four-year plans, and make sure that those changes are made for the 2014-2015 school year.  It is important that the students understand that fine arts and Spanish are both worthwhile courses, and could actually be interchangeable on some levels for college.

Pacing seems to be going well in all of the high school art classes.  This week, the backdrop for the high school play will be painted.  Mrs. Pool commented that Mrs. McFerren is always willing to assist other teachers with projects.  She volunteered her students to decorate a Valentine box for Mrs. Benter, which was very thoughtful.  


Mrs. McFerren commented that having the art show on a Sunday worked wonderfully during first semester.  She was very impressed with the quality of the middle school students’ work.  Ms. Broaddus agreed with the fact that the work was wonderful.   


The HOIC Arts Festival will take place on April 18, 2013.  Mrs. McFerren will take fifteen students for the day, along with their artwork.  She also reported that the hospital donated two glass display cases for the high school.  KiLee is very excited to be able to display ceramics items without the concern of them being touched or broken.  
